          Benton Beach Corporation
Regular Board of Directors Meeting
March 4th, 2013
Present:



Absent:
Jennifer Benton-Ruiz


Carolyn B. Helander (Honorary Member)

Donna S. Chemacki


Heather Collinson
Todd Chemacki



Lynne S. Ott
Ellen B. Fales
            



Kate E. Fales


 
Joel E. Helander

Marjorie B. Spalding (Honorary Member)
Quorum:
The meeting was called to order at 7:25 p.m., with a quorum present, at the home of Marjorie Spalding , 365 Vineyard Point Road, Guilford, CT.
Secretaries 
Report:
The minutes for the meeting held on December 3rd., 2012 were read aloud. As there were no corrections, Kate made a motion to accept the minutes as read.  Todd seconded the motion and it carried. 
Treasurers 
Report:
Joel reported that there had been $4,925.17 in income received for the period and $1,405.88 in expenses.  The opening balance on 12/03/2012 was $29.21 with a closing balance of $3,548.50 as of 3/04/2013. Ellen  made a motion to accept the February treasurer’s report as presented.  Kate  seconded the motion and it carried.  A copy of the report is enclosed. 
The Capital Improvement Fund is currently held in a CD at Guilford Savings Bank, which comes due next week.  There was discussion on how this should be invested. Although the interest rates are very low on CDs at present, the board felt that investing in another type of vehicle does not offer the same stability and preservation of funds. While we did use funds from the Capital Fund for the first time a year ago to help pay costs associated with Hurricane Irene, we do not want to do this on a regular basis and, in fact, it does not look like this will be necessary for the current repair to the beach in the wake of Hurricane Sandy this past November. (See report below on Hurricane Sandy repair). The Board authorized Joel to research current CD rates and vehicles at GSB, and choose the one that seems most appropriate.
Calendar

 of Events: The tides for every Saturday in July and August were reviewed and a date of Saturday, August 10th was chosen for the annual Benton Family Picnic. Other dates requested include:

Friday, July 26-Sun, July 28th, Tim and Sharon family and friends campout

Wed, August 21-Mon, August 26th, Fales-Schaefer campout.


Please contact Ellen Fales for all beach requests at 401-783-2429, or ebfales@aol.com (preferred). You may also text her at 401-932-5895. All Calendar of Events activity will also be posted on the BBC website and all family are encouraged to use this. The website is: www.bentonbeach.com and the site is password protected.  The username and password should only be shared among family member



Username: bbcfamily

Password: sticktogether
Officers
 Stepping
 Down:      

Joel made a note of thanking Ellen and Kate as they step down from their 
    
respective roles of Treasurer and Secretary. Ellen will be the new Secretary and is the contact person for the Calendar of Events. Kate will still help maintain the BBC website. 
Hurricane
 Sandy repair,
  Expenses and funding:

  Joel reported on the projected costs for the repair, which we have not yet started. He passed out a sheet listing all the repairs needed and estimated costs. This includes:
                        1. Restoration of sand, breakwater and igneous basalt boulders by Tanner’s Tree Service   - based on 3 days work @ $500/day           $1500.00

2.  Long lot/meadow removal of debris- Heavy equipment & operator. Based on 6 hrs.  X $85/hr. -





     $500.00

                        3.  Beach House rehabilitation by Eliot Benton. Estimated cost for materials: 

       
   







             $1500.00

                         4.  Miscellaneous- allowing for unforeseen expenses -          $500.00

                    







            Total:  $4000.00
                   Joel also presented a worksheet showing funding to pay for the above repairs. This includes  $2,000 in donations for hurricane repair, as of today, received from 5 family members; Claudia Sutherland, Holly Whelan and  3 who wish to remain anonymous. There is $1,000 in the 2013 budget for beach repair maintenance. Joel and Ellen expressed confidence that the remaining funds needed could be successfully raised in the next 3-4 months, based on the comments of several family members who have expressed an interest in helping with the restoration.
                    Joel talked about the future of beach repair and the challenge of fundraising, which we have been doing for the past 2 storms. We will need to think very soon of how we will handle the repair and restoration of the beach for future storms, as this seems to be the new normal.  The Board elected to discuss this further at a future meeting.
Beach House
 Repair: 
Joel has touched base with Eliot about the construction involved in repairing the beach house, which was ripped off it’s foundation during the storm and deposited in a sad, rickety heap at the mouth of the beach parking lot.  Joel recommended giving Eliot, who is donating his labor, some latitude in this repair. There was discussion on the board about how high the elevation of the new beach house should be.  Joel brought up "coastal resilience" and thoughts on the Atlantic tide rise. Joel spoke with Bill Thody, the Guilford Building Inspector. The prior FEMA recommendation was to build 11 feet above sea level. This is being re-evaluated in light of the recent storms and will probably be raised. While there is no current requirement that OUTBUILDINGS be constructed according to this flood level formula, the board felt that it would be prudent to raise the elevation of the re-built beach house at least a couple feet above the previous elevation. Those present also felt that equally important is to anchor the beach house to the ledge using rebar cages in the corner piers for strength.  The board agreed to defer a final decision till the April meeting and talk with Eliot before then about his plan. Todd will contact Eliot to ask him about meeting possibly Sat 4/6 or Sun, 4/7 to discuss. 
    Roger’s Island

    Sand and debris 

    Clean-up:

                   Joel noted that David Ott has committed 2 full mornings of clearing trees and brush from the island.  This brush is currently in the parking lot and will need to be hauled off. 
       Todd reported that the Tanner’s Tree Service work had been thwarted 
       by the blizzard but they are on track to begin in the next couple weeks, once       

       the snow melts. Todd will be donating his time as one of the workers for 
       Tanner during the job. 
                  Eliot cut down a big tree that blocked the beach road near the Leary’s driveway, close to the security snap gate. 
Pasture/ Meadow

 clean up:
                     Jonathan Page called Joel and wants to bring the cattle in early April. He plans to bring 4-5 head of cattle.  Jen thinks Mike Johnson might be willing to help in the long lot with the debris cleanup.  Mike has some heavy machinery. Jen will ask Mike what he thinks might be involved. 
                     There has been no review/walking of the fence line since the fall hurricane and we are concerned, with the cattle arriving in just a few short weeks. A decision was made to meet this Sunday 3/10 at 5pm to review the fence line. Joel will call Jonathan Page, ask him about the debris in the long lot, what the risk is to the cattle and ask him to come see it. 
Outhouse:  
          Jen will touch base with Eliot about getting the outhouse back to its location at the beach. It is currently being stored in the Long Lot since the hurricane.  All parts to the solar fan are in a box in Joel’s garage, and that will have to be re-assembled. 
Canopy:

                   Joel is gathering a couple price estimates for the new canopy. The old one 


         was destroyed by a freak microburst last July, on the afternoon before the



annual family picnic. Peg Benton had agreed to fund this before her sudden 



         death last October and so this will be paid for by her estate.  We will keep 




the color the same as the old one, as this worked well.
    
               

Shareholder 

Thoughts:
                    Joel read a letter from Andrew Fales that he sent with his assessment. It indicated that he thinks about the beach a lot, appreciates all the work done by those who live close by, and hopes that he can become more involved in the future. 
Spring Work

Day:


The annual beach workday will be a little earlier than usual, as there is so much to do to get ready for the beach season. It will be on Saturday, May 4th. Ellen will send out a notice. 
Newsletter:

Ellen will contact Tim about a newsletter for early summer. 
Next 
Meeting: 
The next regular board of director’s meeting will be held on Monday, April 7th, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at the home of Marjorie Spalding

Adjourn-
ment:
Todd made a motion to adjourn the meeting as business was completed.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:23 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,




Ellen B. Fales




 Secretary, BBC
Benton Beach Corporation

Treasurer’s Report

March 4, 2013

Income_______________________________________________________
Shareholders assessments received (1 from 2012).............$ 4,775.17

Donation from Claudia Sutherland for beach repair...........       50.00

Donation from Holly Whelan for  beach repair..................
+_ 100.00

TOTAL INCOME..............................................................$ 4,925.17
Expenses______________________________________________________


Mike Johnson, timbers for moving Beach House..............
$      80.00


Stone Agency, annual liability insurance premium...........
   1,060.00


Topside Canvas, Westbrook, repair of 1st canopy cover...+__ 265.88


TOTAL EXPENSES...........................................................$ 1,405.88

Recapitulation__________________________________________________


Opening balance from 12/3/2012.......................................
$       29.21


Plus income (per above).....................................................+  4,925.17











$  4,954.38


Minus expenses (per above)...............................................-_ 1,405.88


Closing balance in operating account, 3/4/2013................
$  3,548.50

Other Accounts:________________________________________________


*Capital Improvement Fund (as of 1/14/2013)..................
$18,462.30


  Legal Fund (as of 8/29/2012)...........................................
$  5,786.89

*Held as a Certificate of Deposit at Guilford Saving’s Bank/matures on 3/14

Respectfully submitted,








Joel E. Helander, treasurer

